PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 26, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 26, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman (arrived 7:55 p.m.)
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Vice Chairman Loewenberg called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   She then called for a moment of silence in honor of Plymouth resident and active community member Drusilla “Dru” Withington, who recently passed away.
Town Manager’s Report

Temporary Closing of Library – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board and the public that the Plymouth Public Library would temporarily close on Wednesday, March 19, 2008 between the hours of 10am – 2pm, to allow for staff to complete training on a new computer platform for the library’s circulation module.
Licenses

Vehicles for Hire

· For Habilitation Assistance Corp., 434 Court Street:

· Applying for three Taxi’s (replacing existing vehicles)

· Applying for two new Livery vehicles 

The total number of vehicles will now be 35 Livery and 3 Taxi.  All vehicles have been inspected.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved three (3) Vehicle for Hire (Taxi Vehicle) licenses and two (2) Vehicle for Hire (Livery Vehicle) licenses for Habilitation Assistance Corporation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance Corp., 434 Court Street:

· Matthew Principe
163 South Street, Apt. 5, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire (Operator) license for Matthew Principe, to operate as a driver for Habilitation Assistance Corporation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the December 18, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.
Warrants for Annual and Special Town Meeting – The Board signed the warrants for the Annual Town Meeting and Special Town Meeting.

Support for Sister Cities International – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign a letter addressed to Congressman William Delahunt in support of Sister Cities International’s request that Congress work with the Department of State to provide federal “seed” grants promoting international citizen exchange programs. 

Letter Re: Casino Licensing Revenues – The Board signed a letter addressed to Senate President Therese Murray, recommending against the Governor’s proposal to use casino licensing revenues as a means to balance the forthcoming state budget.

Public Comment
Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
Community Preservation – Overview of Projects & Finances
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Board had requested an update on the Town’s Community Preservation Act (“CPA”) projects funded to-date, as well as any outstanding debts incurred for the projects.  

Finance Director Lynne Barrett began her presentation and pointed to two reference documents compiled from her review: a sources & uses spreadsheet, and a list of her funding recommendations for projects and reserves.  Ms. Barrett noted that she met with the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) to present this information, so that the committee would have full knowledge of its available revenues and existing debts.  
The CPA surcharge, she explained, is calculated at 1½ percent the Town’s estimated net real estate value.  For 2009, she said, the CPA surcharge is estimated at $1.5 million, and investment earnings are expected to total $150,000.00.   Ms. Barrett explained that she has estimated the State Trust Fund distribution at a conservative 60%, whereas current speculation points to an anticipated 65-70% distribution.  The Town will not know of the exact amount until October, she noted, but adjustments can be made to reflect the actual state distribution at Fall Town Meeting.   Ms. Barrett estimated the 2009 CPA revenues at $2,531,312.00 

Ms. Barrett pointed out that the CPC must spend at least 10% of their monies on each category (open space, historic resources, and affordable housing), so it is important to estimate these revenues, even if the numbers are conservative.  She then reviewed the amounts that must be set aside for the three categories (plus administrative costs), and she outlined the remaining monies available for use in any of the categories.  Town Meeting, Ms. Barrett said, has the ability to set aside any remaining revenues not allocated by the CPC for a CPA Budget Reserve, which is another reserve of CPA money that can be made available at a future meeting.   She then reviewed the current reserve balances for each category, altogether totaling $3,053,384.

Selectman Tavares asked Ms. Barrett to detail the debts held by the CPA fund.

Currently, Ms. Barrett said, the CPC has authorized four projects for debt service (the Phoenix Preserve, the Center Hill Preserve (Joslyn property), the Hedges Pond property (Camp Dennen), and the Cherry Hill housing project).  She reviewed the amounts pertaining to each and the recommended debt service strategies to be applied to each.   Of those four projects, she said, she has recommended that the CPC pay the remaining balance of the Phoenix Preserve from the Open Space Reserve Account at the Special Town Meeting in April.   The Center Hill and Hedges Pond projects are in temporary borrowing status, Ms. Barrett explained, and the Town is paying short-term interest on them, with the possibility of permanent borrowing next year.  She noted her advice that the CPC hold-off on paying these two debts in full at this point, as some grants may be available for use toward these projects.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg inquired about the interest rates on the Town’s debt service.  Ms. Barrett responded that, for short-term debts, the Town pays as low as 1.5% to 2.5%; long-term rates are 3.75% to 4.5%.  
Selectman Tavares asked Ms. Barrett if the Town would be indebted to the bonds for CPA expenditures, if the voters decided that they no longer wished to participate in the CPA program.  Ms. Barrett responded that yes, the Town would be responsible for paying the balance of any CPA debts.  
Selectman Tavares acknowledged the efforts of the CPC to take prudent measures in finding other sources of funding for its projects, but he recommended that the Finance Director provide quarterly or semi-annual updates (similar to this presentation) to keep an eye on any outstanding debts. 
Ms. Barrett noted her intent to begin paying down these debts whenever possible and to borrow for those amounts that cannot be paid immediately at a 10-15 year period (to decrease the amount of interest).   If the voters decline the opportunity to continue the CPA program, she pointed out, the Town is required by statute to apply a surcharge—which will not be as high as 1.5% CPA surcharge—to pay down any remaining CPA debt.  Ms. Barrett reported that she has asked the CPC to hold off on making any open space acquisitions for a year, to curb the amount the Town would need to take out for long term debt.  
Selectman Malaguti echoed Selectman Tavares’ concerns about the Town’s responsibility to pay off CPA debts in the chance that the program is ever rescinded, and he agreed that the Town should pay down these debts sooner than later.
Ms. Barrett noted the importance of setting aside funds into the reserve accounts, so that the funds can be accessed if needed; otherwise, she said, the State will make the Town wait until the undesignated CPA monies flow into the fund balance at the end of the year.  
Selectman Machado thanked Ms. Barrett for her informative presentation and noted that he was glad to see that the Town is taking a conservative approach with the taxpayers’ money.

Selectman Tavares asked William Keohan, chairman of the CPC, for the committee’s response to Ms. Barrett’s report and the Selectmen’s subsequent guidance.
Mr. Keohan noted that he and his fellow committee members are very happy with the dialogue they have had with the new Finance Director regarding the financial status of the CPA program.  The CPC, he said, is working closely with federal and state agencies to secure grant funding to support its acquisitions.  Mr. Keohan reported that the CPC will be working aggressively to take care of its debts before entertaining any further articles.  
Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Board be updated with financial information on the Town’s Community Preservation Act program in this format before any new funding is requested from Town Meeting for Community Preservation articles.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Annual and Special Town meeting Articles
Article 16 
To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2009 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2009 and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition, preservation, restoration and rehabilitation of historic resources, a sum of money for the acquisition, creation, preservation and support of community housing, and a sum of money for a Budgeted Reserve, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Ms. Barrett referred the Board back to her presentation, where she outlined the anticipated CPA revenues for 2009 and designated the account balances for the three categories of funding (open space, historic resources, and affordable housing) in Article 16.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 16A
To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c.44B , to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund,  the amount of $250,000 to the Plymouth Housing Trust to fund a Work Force Housing Buy-down Payment Program for the creation and support of low and moderate income housing for first-time homebuyers pursuant to a grant agreement between the Town and Plymouth Housing Trust outlining the purposes and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept one or more deed restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184 on the properties purchased through this Program, or to take any other action relative thereto.  

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16A will provide start-up money for a Workforce Housing Buy-Down program initiated by Plymouth’s Affordable Housing Trust.  The Buy-Down program, he said, will be administrated by the Office of Community Development and the Affordable Housing Trust.

Mr. Sylvia noted that, as Town Manager, he serves as the chairman of the Affordable Housing Trust, along with fellow members Laura Schaefer of the Office of Redevelopment, Joan Pimental of the Plymouth Housing Authority, Roger Goguen of the Town’s Affordable Housing Committee, banker Michael Vernazzaro, and Attorney Joanne Duffy.  The Affordable Housing Trust, he said, has been eager since its inception to begin increasing the number of affordable housing units in Plymouth.

Mr. Sylvia briefly reviewed the Workforce Housing Buy-Down program, pointing out that prospective homebuyers whose income falls within the range of 60-80% of the annual median income may apply for a 15-year, deferred 2% simple interest loan of up to $30,000.  The Affordable Housing Trust, he said, feels that this program makes sense for Plymouth, considering the Town’s current housing market.  The support of the CPC is much appreciated, Mr. Sylvia added, as the initial investment of CPA funds will provide the seed money to get this program off-the-ground.
In response to a question from Selectman Tavares, Mr. Sylvia answered that the Workforce Housing Buy-Down program is a loan, and not a second mortgage.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg posed the question of who is responsible, in the event there is a default on the loan.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he would need to confirm the answer to Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s question with the Town’s Director of Community Development, Bruce Arons.

Selectman Tavares suggested that the Board hold off on making a recommendation on Article 16A, until further information is provided.  [Note: Article 16A was revisited later during this meeting.  See page 8.]
Article 16G
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Center Hill Preserve acquisition, as was authorized under Article 9F of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting and Article 10 of the May 2006 Special Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16G addresses the short-term debt service resulting from the purchase of the Center Hill Preserve (Joslyn property).  The CPC has taken part in an ongoing dialogue with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (“NOAA”) regarding grant funding for this acquisition, but more review is necessary before NOAA will release the grant.  

Ms. Barrett explained that she has recommended that $301,000 be used from the estimated 2009 CPA revenues to pay down the debt on this purchase.
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve Article 16G, but at that time, Chairman Quintal arrived (7:55 p.m.) to take his seat and the motion was not seconded. [Note: this article was revisited and voted upon later in the meeting.  Please see page 8.]

Article 16H
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Plymouth Bay Housing Construction project, as was authorized under Article 9A of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE
Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16H pertains to the application of $80,000 in CPA funds toward the short-term borrowing debt for the Cherry Hill II / Plymouth Bay Housing project.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 16H to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 16J
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Phoenix land acquisition, as was authorized under Article 9G of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16J pertains to the debt service for the Phoenix Preserve (Cemetery Hill Road) acquisition.  Ms. Barrett made note that Article 15 of the Special Town Meeting will pay off the complete debt owed on the Phoenix Preserve.  In the event Special Article 15 is not approved, Ms. Barrett said, Annual Article 16J is a placeholder to authorize debt service for the Phoenix Preserve. 
No vote was taken on this article.

Article 16K
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Camp Dennen property acquisition, as was authorized under Article 16 of the October 2007 Fall Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan confirmed that Article 16K authorizes the use of $126,000 in CPA funds toward the debt service for the Hedges Pond (Camp Dennen) acquisition.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 16K to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special
To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c. 44B, to appropriate from the Community
Article 14
Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, the amount of $30,000 to the Community Preservation Committee for surveys, consultants’ fees, and expenses incurred in the preparation of a master plan for the Hedges Pond Preserve and Recreational Area, or to take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Special Article 14 represents funding for a master plan of the Hedges Pond Preserve to assist in preparing the layout of the recreation area.   The CPC, he said, is working with the DPW to secure the site, make it safe, and add signage to keep the public aware of the status of the property.  It is the CPC’s hope, he added, that the Friends of Hedges Pond will express interest in partnering with the Town in the operation of the recreation area.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 14 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special 
To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken by the Town under Article  9G of the 

Article 15
October 2005 Fall Town Meeting by rescinding the borrowing authorization for the purchase of 57 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Cemetery Hill Road shown on Assessors Map 84 as Lot 23-1, Lot 24-1 and  Lot 27-0, also known as the Phoenix land acquisition, and further, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund a sum of money for the remaining balance of said acquisition or take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan noted that the intent of Special Article 15 is to move the Phoenix Preserve from short term borrowing to pay off the debt.  If this does not pass, he said, Article 16J is the back-up plan.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 15 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minute break.

Article 16A: Workforce Housing Buy-Down Program (Revisited)
Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting after the break.  Mr. Sylvia noted that, during the brief recess, he was able to speak via phone with Bruce Arons, who will supervise the administration of the Buy-Down program.   Mr. Sylvia corrected his earlier answer to questions from Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectman Tavares, clarifying that the $30,000 loan through the Workforce Housing Buy-Down program is considered as a second mortgage.  Defaults on the loan, he said, would be recorded as a lien on the property.
Satisfied with the answer to Vice Chairman Loewenberg’s earlier question, Selectman Tavares made a motion to recommend Article 16A to the Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.

Article 16G: Debt Service for Center Hill Preserve (Revisited)
Chairman Quintal made note that a motion was made earlier during the meeting on Article 16G, but no vote was taken.  On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 16G to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 3
To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Mr. Sylvia asked the Board to consider all of the revolving accounts outlined in Article 3, with the exception of the Beach Revolving Account, as it requires further analysis by the Finance Department.
Ms. Barrett referred the Selectmen to the chart outlining her recommendations for the Town’s revolving funds and reviewed the spending limits for each.   After listing the State’s regulations on revolving account expenditures, Ms. Barrett confirmed that all of her recommendations within Article 3 for FY2009 meet the statute requirements set forth in M.G.L. Chapter 44, Section 53E½ . 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend the revolving funds outlined in Article 3 to the Annual Town Meeting, with the exception of the Beach Revolving Account.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 14
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds a sum of money to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that the FY2009 recommended budget includes a transfer from the tax levy of $1,000,000 to the General Stabilization Fund.  Once she receives final numbers for State aid and for the Town’s free cash, Ms. Barrett said, she hopes to increase this amount.  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special 
To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already 

Article 2
appropriated under Article 7 of the 2007 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.  


BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Barrett presented the Board with a new chart outlining the supplemental budget requests for Special Article 2.  She reviewed her list of recommendations and discussed the process of how her recommendations were formulated.  Ms. Barrett pointed specifically to a request to move $178,000 from the 2008 MedEx line item into the Town Manager’s FY2008 legal budget, as this line item was erroneously included in the 2008 budget but is no longer necessary to fund the MedEx benefit.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 2 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

A.D. Makepeace Presentation – River Run Development

Mr. Sylvia noted that the Selectmen had asked A.D. Makepeace representatives to provide them with a presentation on the proposed River Run development, when ready.  Mr. Sylvia recognized Plymouth’s Senior Planner, Valerie Massard, who was in the audience to answer any questions as the staff member assigned to this project.  

Michael Hogan, CEO of the A.D. Makepeace Company, addressed the Board on behalf of the River Run Traditional Rural Village Development project.  Mr. Hogan acknowledged his associates Judy Kohn, Jim Cain, Tom Berkley, Skip Kelleher, Kevin O’Reilly, Don Mahaney, and Attorney Richard Serkey (Counsel), who joined him for the presentation.  
Mr. Hogan reviewed a brief history of the project progress, noting that A.D. Makepeace has had several meetings with Planning staff and the public to refine their proposal for a mixed-use development along Bourne and Wareham Roads in South Plymouth.  Mr. Hogan provided a PowerPoint presentation with maps and visuals detailing the proposal.
Mr. Hogan outlined some of the key elements that he and his staff believe the River Run development will offer to Plymouth: 
· The permanent protection of 1,600 acres of open space adjacent to Myles Standish

· A range of housing options not currently available in the region, with amenities for all of Plymouth’s residents

· A development which is far less costly to the town than is allowed by right

Through a review of site maps, Mr. Hogan pointed out that the A.D. Makepeace Company owns roughly 3,600 acres in Plymouth.  The company, he said, tried to look at those lands that made the most sense for development, and, after meeting with various nature and environmental groups, it appeared logical to site the project along the Halfway Pond and Agawam River area.  Mr. Hogan then reviewed the master plan map for River Run’s village center and a site rendering of the various architectural styles of the residences and businesses.  The intent of the plan, he noted, is to make the village accessible by foot from all areas within the development, much like Plymouth Center.
Mr. Hogan discussed some of the benefits for the community that will be provided through the development of River Run: 

· The paving of Wareham Road and other off-site road improvements

· A full-service YMCA

· Athletic fields

· Convenience retail 

· Affordable assisted living

· Workforce housing

· Wildlife sanctuary

· Miles of walking trails accessing the Agawam River, the village center, and conservation areas

· Self-provided water and wastewater infrastructure and road maintenance
Some of the housing benefits provided in the River Run proposal, Mr. Hogan pointed out, are:
· A range of housing types not available in new construction

· Smaller houses on smaller lots

· Affordable and Workforce housing (more affordable units than required – 265 of 1,175 units – resulting  in additional units counted towards the state inventory)
In reviewing an analysis of municipal impact, Mr. Hogan noted the following features of River Run:

· Homes that are architecturally targeted to reduce the school age population

· Privately-funded infrastructure

· Financial benefit of tax revenue to the town

· Avoidance of conventional, large-lot residential development that is often a financial drain on the municipality
Mr. Hogan then outlined some of the efforts to mitigate traffic issues created by the development:
· Improvements to Bourne Road and the construction of a Bourne Road connector

· Upgrades to Wareham Road

· The installation of a modern roundabout at Long Pond Road and Clark Road

· The creation of a new intersection at Long Pond Road, Ship Pond Road, and Herring Way

· The installation of a traffic signal at Halfway Pond Road and Bourne Road
· Internal traffic calming features within the village

· Upgrades to and continued monitoring of pavement markings and signage

Mr. Hogan then displayed an animated, computer-generated tour of the conceptual plans of the proposed village center, and he reviewed a comparison of what A.D. Makepeace could build as-of-right, as opposed to what they are actually developing.  The River Run proposal, he pointed out, reduces the number of school-age children, retains more open space, and adds 74 units of affordable housing to the Town’s rolls.

Some issues for future discussion with the Town, Mr. Hogan said, are: traffic impact mitigation, design guidelines and standards, affordable housing, and municipal services / mitigation.   The Planning Board, he said, will hold hearings on March 10th to review the River Run proposal and on March 31st to discuss traffic mitigation.  The A.D. Makepeace Company, Mr. Hogan emphasized, has been a land holder in Plymouth for many years, and it will continue to remain here with a strong commitment to agriculture.  This, he said, is why the company is committed to preserving the rural character of the area while creating a new village center.  
A brief discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Hogan regarding the affordable housing component of River Run.   Selectman Malaguti acknowledged the difference between what A.D. Makepeace could have done with River Run, as opposed to what they are actually doing.  He expressed support for what he described as a positive development concept.    
Mr. Hogan noted that Plymouth and its Planning Staff have put some great planning tools in place.  Overall, he said, the creation of the River Run development has been a positive experience.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Hogan and the representatives of A.D. Makepeace for providing the River Run presentation to the Board.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Proposal for Development in Cedarville – Selectman Machado relayed some concerns he has received from Cedarville residents about the proposal for 4,000 square feet of development near the British Beer Company on State Road.  Mr. Sylvia responded that this project has been remanded to the Zoning Board of Appeals, and, thus, there is more opportunity for the public to share their concerns about this project.
Status on Sale of Water Barn – Selectman Machado inquired about the status of the sale of the Town’s Water Barn on Long Pond Road.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi responded that she expects the Town’s Procurement Officer to have the Request for Proposals (RFP) for the building ready in roughly three weeks.
Letters

Emergency Preparedness Training – Selectman Malaguti referenced the notice from the Town’s Emergency Management Director, Aaron Wallace, reminding each member of the Board they he/she must complete an Emergency Preparedness course.  Mr. Sylvia responded that members of the Board should contact Mr. Wallace for further details on completing this online training.  
New Business
Closing Schools on Election Day – Selectman Tavares requested that Mr. Sylvia enter into a dialogue with the School Department about closing schools to activity on election days, as there was serious accident at one of the schools in a neighboring community during the recent primary elections.  
Clarification on Parking Amnesty – Chairman Quintal sought to clarify his statement in the Old Colony Memorial regarding “amnesty” for parking violations.  His intent, he said, was to encourage the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation to offer temporary amnesty to those who have disputed tickets, as there seems to be many cases of tickets issued with confused times, rules, and language.  He did not, he said, ask the PGDC to offer amnesty to consistent rule-breakers, and he believes that the PGDC understood the true intent of his request.
Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation) and Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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